



   MOORFIELDS EYE HOSPITAL NHS FOUNDATION TRUST

MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

4th October 2023 – via MS Teams 
Present:

Trust Board:

Laura Wade-Gery 
Chairman of Moorfields board and Membership Council

Martin Kuler
Chief executive

Jonathan Wilson
Chief Financial Officer
Nick Hardie
Non-Executive Director
Asif Bhatti 
Non-Executive Director 

David Hills 
Non-Executive Director 
Adrian Morris 
Non-Executive Director 

Jon Spencer
Chief Operating Officer

Sheila Adam 



 Chief Nurse & Director of AHP
Louisa Wickham
Medical Director

Governors:
Paul Murphy
  Public governor, North Central London 

Richard Collins
  Public governor, North East London & Essex
Allan MacCarthy

 Public governor, South East London 



(vice chair Membership Council)
Naga Subramanian

 Public governor, South East London

Tricia Smikle

         
           
 Nominated Governor for RNIB
Andrew Clark



 Public governor, Beds & Herts
Ian Humphreys

 
 Appointed Governor, College of Optometrists
Kimberley Jackson


 Public governor, SWL
John Sloper



 Public governor, Beds & Herts
Rob Jones



 Patient governor (lead governor)
Emily Brothers 


 Patient governor
Vijay Arora



 Public governor, NWL
Including the above there were a total of 94 members of Trust – public, patient and staff, as well as members of the public.   
1. Welcome from trust chair, Laura Wade-Gery  
Luara opened the meeting at 2.00pm, noting it was the AMG for the Trust as well as the Membership Council, and welcomed all in attendance. She noted it was with regret the meeting had been moved to online due to various strikes occurring today. 

Laura advised that the purpose of the AGM was to update members on the year ended 31 March 2023, and present the annual report and accounts. 

Moorfields laid its report and accounts before parliament in July and submitted its quality account at the end of June. Copies of both were available on the website or from the company secretary. 

Laura noted it was a great privilege to have become chair earlier in the year. She spoke of her experience as a patient and how motivated she was to ensure the Trust succeeded. It was an organisation at the forefront of change, whether that’s developing new digitally enabled models of care that can help us reach more people more conveniently, using data and technology to drive even greater excellence, or opening a new eye care and research facility in the form of Oriel. 
The Board and all staff were focused on ensuring we deliver consistently excellent patient experience and a working environment where all felt welcome, respected and able to be their best.  

She reflected that 2022/23 had been a year of recovery, moving out of the pandemic, with increased activity. Covid’s unprecedented challenges had given way to others, including strikes which had limited the Trust’s ability to deliver the volume hoped. 

The pressures on the wider NHS had also not abated. Many eye conditions were age-related, which drove greater demand for the Trust’s services. The Trust had also helped other hospitals in London manage their eye care waiting lists. 

Luara praised Trust staff, and noted that they had once again gone above and beyond in both their commitment and their flexibility. It had been a great pleasure getting to meet many of them, as well as Trust volunteers and patients since starting as chair. She had enjoyed getting out to many of the Trust’s network sites as well. 

She concluded her reflections by stating that it had been a joy to recently celebrate our Moorfields stars: long serving staff and those staff who’ve won various categories of award. There were inspirational stories throughout the awards ceremony. On behalf of the Board, she thanked everyone for their particular contribution. 
Laura thanked members of the Board, the Membership Council and all those patients and stakeholders who had offered their support and encouragement since commencing in her role as chair of the Trust.
2. Welcome from Vice Chairman of the Membership Council, Allan MacCarthy
Allan noted that Moorfields’ governors have had as active a year as was possible, with the majority of activity done ‘virtually’; however, face-to-face meetings had returned with more expected in the future. Regardless of how we met, every effort had been made to engage and seek assurance on behalf of our membership.  
Elections took place earlier this year for patient, public and staff governors and I am very pleased to congratulate all those newly elected for three-year terms of office:

· Robin Ifi (staff governor: network sites)

· Emily Brothers (patient governor)
We thank outgoing governors Jeremy Whelan, Roy Henderson and Modupe Gisanrun. 
Despite the continued challenges, Governors met as the Membership Council four times during the year.  Additionally there were a number of meetings of its subcommittee and its subgroups:

The Governors’ Remuneration and Nominations Committee is a statutory committee and is responsible for the selection and appointment process for non-executive directors (including the Trust chair) and ensures that the process is robust. 
The committee also reviews the performance of the chair and non-executive directors and reviews remuneration levels for them to ensure appropriate balance between value for money and attracting candidates of high calibre.
In 2022/23, on the recommendation of that committee, the membership council appointed a new chair, Laura Wade-Gery, and reappointed Vineet Bhalla, Richard Hills and Richard Holmes. We thank Tessa Green, outgoing chair for her service to the Trust. 
The Governance Development Group proposes and carries out initiatives that will improve the role of the Membership Council in the governance of the Trust and the development of governors individually and collectively. This year governors were focused on how best to communicate and engage with staff and patients despite being unable to come into the hospital, as well as how to make sure governors have appropriate induction and training to assist them with their duties. 

Governors have taken part in a number of different activities, meeting with each of the divisions to gain assurance about how staff have been coping in what is a turbulent time, as well as having sessions with individual board members on key topics. Allan welcomed the introduction of virtual and hybrid board meetings, which allowed more governors to observe board meetings. 
Governors were glad to see the reintroduction of members week and thanked Paul Murphy for his work to organise this. It was a positive experience for all involved. 

Governor views and input were included in important areas such as strategic development and quality of service provision. 

Thanks were given to the Chairman, the Board and staff of the Trust for the continuing positive and productive working arrangements and to all governors for their contributions.  Despite the challenges, the membership council has been able to continue its engagement with the trust and remain committed to working in new and innovative ways in order to fulfil its statutory duties. 

Although we continue to be challenged, the Governors confirmed their sincere appreciation to the Board and Trust staff for their continued dedication and commitment to providing an excellent, high-quality service for our patients and carers. 


3. Review of the year
Martin Kuper thanked staff for what they have delivered throughout the year. 

He noted that positive impact Moorfields had on its patients and across the NHS, through mutual aid.

He highlighted the Trust strategy, which was ‘working together to discover, develop and deliver excellent eyecare, sustainability and at scale’.   

He thanked the Friends of Moorfields and Moorfields Eye Charity for their work and support. 
In the year, the Trust taught 69% more courses and 250% more students than the previous year. 
Oriel construction was underway, and this was an exciting development for the Trust. Its design would provide a more sustainable way of working. 
He thanked supporters and noted that £72.5m had been raised for Oriel already, and particular thanks was recorded for Moorfields Eye Charity. 

Martin noted the advancements in research by the Trust. 

Activity had risen over the course of the year, and the Trust A&E had delivered the constitution standard with 99.4% of patients seen within four hours. 

Jonathan Wilson presented the finances for the year and noted that the Trust finished with a surplus of £6.7m. He also noted that the commercial divisions in UAE had increased activity during the year. 
Surplus funds were reinvested in Moorfields to achieve further improvements for patients. 

Martin went through the Trust values. 

Martin thanked the Oriel team – Kieran McDaid and those that have been involved in planning and designing Oriel. 

Thanks to executive colleagues, the Board and Governors, as well as all of our supporters. 
Presentation

The meeting was then treated to a presentation about Oriel and its developments. 
Information on the design was shared with the meeting. 

Site progress was noted. 

Information about engagement activities in the current year was noted. 
Responses to questions: 
· There was an historic issue with a member of staff that went to tribunal and the Trust had apologies to them for their experience and this was being addressed. 
· The Trust was aware of the need, and working, to balance patient interactions with both virtually and face-to-face appointments to ensure they are always the most appropriate.

· The new electronic patient records system will give better access to records and improve communications between the Trust and patients.  

· Diagnostic hubs are for patients with stable conditions and patients with complex needs are seen face-to-face. 
· The Trust was at the stage of procuring its EPR and so at this stage we did not know which service provider we would be using. EPR would be in place in time for the move to Oriel. 

· The Trust was seeking to improve waiting time down for the call centre, particularly with the introduction of more digital solutions. 
Laura closed the meeting and thanked all for attending.  
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